
Please join us every Sunday for Worship  

9:00am Summer Family Worship  

Communion is the 1
st

 Sunday of every month  

Upcoming Events  
 

Happy 4th of July!  
Monday, July 4th  

 
Open Mic Night in the Vestry for Local Youth  

Thursday, July 14th  
 

Family Promise Host Week  
Sunday, July 17thðSunday, July 24th  

 
Vacation Bible School 

Monday, July 25thðFriday, July29th  
 

Village Church Times  
 

Chester Congregational Baptist Church  

 

Catch the Spirit  
 

  July & August 2016  
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Passing the Baton  

The Lord God sent him forth from the Garden of Eden,  

to till the ground from which was taken.  

- Genesis 3:23 

The old quip goes: As they were leaving the Garden of Eden, Eve said to Adam, ñIt 
would appear that weôre living in an age of transition...ò 

A timeless truth, yes. It also is a timely truth, pertinent to the moment - every 
moment. There never was an age in human history that was not a time of transition. 
One of the current discussions going on in professional ministry circles these days is the 
dawning truth that all Pastors are ñinterim ministers,ò not just those like myself who are 
called Interim Pastor, serving between one Settled Pastor and another. Two factors led 
to this discussion: (1) Settled Pastor tenures are becoming shorter than they used to be, 
and (2) congregations increasingly have long -standing members who can easily 
remember a series of Settled Pastors. 

Pastors come and go - but so do other staff. And so do lay leaders and committee 
members as well. This month we face a serious transition with the departure of Shirley 
Boucher, our Director of Music, as she moves on to a new life in Illinois close to children 
and grandchildren. We will miss her. I will miss her.  

Shirleyôs departure will leave a huge empty space in our weekly worship, hard to fill. 
All such departures are a complex mixture of sadness and joy. We will grieve her absence. 
We also rejoice with her as she advances her situation with stability after a stressful and 
chaotic season wrestling with her housing and its sale. I think we know that she looks 
forward to a new and better chapter in life.  

Pastors and Music Directors are expected to come and go. But we sometimes pay 
less attention to the shifting of our lay leadership - often to our great detriment. Officers 
and Committee chairs need to be mentors and apprentices to those before them and after 
them. 

Our Lesson this past Sunday from II Kings showed us a dramatic shift in the 
prophetic leadership of biblical Israel. Elijah is the only other person in scripture, along 
with Jesus, whom God took up in a dramatic Ascension. The Ascension of Enoch in 
Genesis 5:24 is presumed, but not spelled out in detail (Enoch walked with God; then he 
was no more, because God took him). The Ascension of Moses in Deuteronomy 34:6 has 
been speculated over (no one knows his burial place to this day) but remains just that: 
speculation.  

Before he was taken up, Elijah used his mantle to divide the waters of the River 
Jordan. At his Ascension, he dropped his mantle, his sign of office. His disciple and 
designed heir Elisha picked it up and used Elijahôs mantle to part the Jordan again, as 
confirmation that the Baton had been successfully passed. The Lord bless us with each 
passing of the Baton in Chester. 

- Pastor Duke  
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Lisa Abramowicz  

Lillian and Perley Arthur  

Kristen Beaudreau, friend of Dot Avery  

Forrest Brown  

Barbara Dolloff  

Debbie Drew, prayers for son and family 

Darlene Ferron, friend of Lannie Crowley  

Ben Hamblett  

Robert Henderson, Sr., Penny's father-in-law 

Nancy Hoijer  

Pauline Hoyt  

Ann Huskinson  

Naftoli Joseph, Renée Shavel's grandson 
Marianne Larimer & family, a lifelong friend of 
Judy & Mel Balk 
Janet MacGray  

Family of  Elizabeth Marriott  

Drew Martens, Herb and Gen Rowell's grand 
nephew 

Mark Munro  

Cathy Nadeau,  friend of George and Linda Noyes 
Noel , acquaintance of Lynn Rockwell 
Dick Noyes  

Isabel and Jack Paarlberg, Lynn Rockwell's Aunt 
and Uncle 

Judy Pierce, Sally St. Clair's niece 
Barbara Rice  

Lynn Rockwell  

Nate Rockwell  

Genita Salvagio , friend of Judy Balk  

Elaine Storlazzi, friend of Colleen Towle 

Dean Towlas  

Barbara Tudor, niece of Cliff and Joanne Millsaps 

Ruth Verrocchi and family, Joanne Millsaps' 
sister 
Evelyn Wise  

John Wisniewski, Donna Foote's & Jean Gagnon's 
brother -in-law 
 

For those who are in Nursing Homes...  
Terry Britton  
Evelyn Wise  
 

Our prayers and sympathy go out to the 
families ofé  
Lindsey Lighthall  who died on May 6th 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Upcoming Board Meetings:  
BORF  ï Wednesday, August 3rd at 6:30pm 
Missions   - 2nd Tuesday of the month in the 
morning  
CE ï Sunday, August 14th at 10am 
Deacons  ï  Sunday, August 14th at 10am 
 

zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz 

zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz 

 

Summer Worship begins at 

9am and goes through 

September 4th.  We move 

back to 10:30am Worship 

on September 11th.  
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Vacation Bible School  
Avalanche Ranch äA Wild Ride through Godès Word 

Monday, July 25th äFriday, July 29th  
6-8:15pm  

 Yes, we are having a Vacation Bible School! Put July 
25 - 29 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:15 p.m. on your calendar. We 

need you to invite all families to come for there will be something for all 
ages: classes, crafts, games, refreshments, singing, designing sets, and leaders 
for the various activities. There will be a class for adults. Teenagers can have 
a class or help with activities.  
 Contact Mary Hamblett at 437 -3813 or hamblettmary8@gmail.com for 
volunteering. Call the Church Office at 887 -4799 for pre -registering. 
Registering will also be done at the beginning of VBS.   
 We need volunteers!!  If you can help with decorating, snacks, teaching, 

etc. please contact Mary or the Church office.  

Open Mic at the Vestry 

Thursday, July 14th at 7pm 

This is an open mic night to be held in Vestry! Teresa and Carmela Rogers are 

hosting the event for local youth as a way to reach out to the community. 

Attention Youth!  If you're interested in performing, please message Carmela 

(Carmela Apple) and she will put you on the roster. There is a piano available at 

the venue. Pizza slices will be a $1! Please come by even if you're not performing to support your 

pals and the community!  

Christmas in the Village!  
Saturday, December 3rd  

We are looking for new ideas and volunteers!  There will be work days  
coming up to work on crafts for the fair.   

Please contact Deb Field at 887-3398 if you have any suggestions  
or would like to be involved.  

https://www.facebook.com/carmela.apple.5
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The Deacons for 2016 are Gen Rowell, Mary Hamblett, Deb Field, Marge Pagliuca and Paul Scott.   

Welcome Summer! Itôs nice to have the warmer temperatures, nicer for me 
that school is out for the summer and I can hit the tennis courts more 
regularly. As you all are aware by now our ñsummer hoursò are in effect and 
worship service begins at 9:00 am. The original reason for this early hour is 
not, as some would think, to ñget more doneò but because our sanctuary is not 
air conditioned it does get very hot and worshiping at the earlier hour does 
help us stave off the heat some. It can become very warm in the pulpit and at 
the organ or piano, as well as sitting in some of the pews. You may have 
noticed that some of our hardy congregation take up ñsummer seatingò on the 
shady side of the church. 

 
For those of you who have not read the previous Deacons Dialogue (blasphemy!) we are in our longest 
season of the liturgical year and our colors have changed to green. This is a continuation of the "Time of 
the Church" that began on the Sunday after Epiphany. It explores the mission of the church and uses the 
color of Green, symbolizing growth. During this season, the Lectionary offers two options for readings 
from Hebrew Scripture: the first, topical option selects readings thematically related to the Epistle or 
Gospel texts. The second, sequential option reads through an entire book of Hebrew Scripture in 
sequence. 
 
Although we think of summer as a time for relaxing and ñkicking backò there are a great many tasks afoot 
in relation to our church. Teresa Rogers has our church garden up and running and it looks incredibly 
lovely. I hope you will have a chance to stop by, sit and take note of the wonderful crops she has planted as 
well as her expert craftsmanship on the structure. We will be having a VBS in the evening at the end of 
July. Groups are gathering to discuss ways to reach out to the community, and also to raise funds to help 
our church. There are many ways to be involved and many good causes for which your donations would be 
gratefully appreciated. The church profile document has been approved and sent and the Pastoral Search 
Committee is awaiting news from Reverend Slater on a time in which to meet and begin receiving resumes 
from interested candidates. 
 
As we think about all this new and engaging activity we must also take time to pause, reflect and wish 
Shirley Boucher a heartfelt and fond goodbye. Although we will dearly miss Shirley and the lively music 
ministry she has provided for all of us, she has decided to make a major move to Illinois and live near her 
daughter. This was not an easy decision for her to make, but one to which she was led by God. I am excited 
for Shirley, having lived in the area where she is moving. We loved our travels around the country and 
around the world, and always viewed them with a sense of excitement and eager anticipation. Shirley will 
be with us through mid -July, so please, make every effort to attend worship for her final Sundays with us. 
Organists and choir directors may come and go, but no one will ever be quite like Shirley Boucher. 
 
Our prayer shawl ministry continues and supplies are in the basket at the back of the sanctuary for any 
people who would like to knit or crochet a prayer shawl. Our upcoming Deacons of the Month are: Paul 
Scott  in July  and Marge Pagliuca in August . You may, of course contact any of the Deacons if you 
have need or the church office and Frances will get a message to the Deacon of the Month. We want to 
know if there are illnesses or visits to be made or if there are those in need of prayer shawls. 
 
As always, one of the goals of the diaconate is to provide assistance to those who are ill or in need. If you 
or someone you know is in dire need of assistance please speak to a Deacon as soon as possible. Please 
understand that we need a good week to process your requests. Consider donating to the Deaconôs Fund. 
Itôs a way in which any donation, no matter how small, can be combined to help those in our community 
who encounter situations that are beyond their control ï situations that come about unexpectedly. One of 
the things we are so very good at is making people feel welcome. I have heard that over and over. Itôs our 
combined strength. We can use this strength together to ease someoneôs unspoken burden. 
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The Board of Resources and Finance for 2016 consists of  Nate Rockwell, Norman Field, Donna Foote, 
Jean Gagnon and Penny Henderson. 

zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

We would like to thank the following businesses for their  
generous donations to the June Jubilee:  

 
Ace-Benjamin Franklin Hardware, Raymond, Bittersweet Blessings, Chester,  

Busche Academy, Derry, Cashmere Gardens, Chester,  
Chester General Store, Chester, Chester Hollow Water Garden, Chester,  

Dillon Old Farm Nursery, Chester, Dunkin Donuts, Derry,  
Folsomõs Sugar House, Chester, G & P Pizza, Chester,  

Hannaford, Raymond, KD Nails, Chester, Lady slipper Creations, Chester,  
Market Basket, Londonderry, Mr. Steer, Londonderry,  

Panera Bread, Derry, Shawõs, Derry, Tuckaway Tavern, Raymond,  
WalMart, Derry, Wisteria Florist, Derry.  

 The BORF wishes to express sincere thanks to all who have 
worked so hard to help with recent fundraising activities that have 
proved not only successfulé.but have brought us together with the 
community and each other for great food and fellowship. We 
especially want to thank the FIGGS for re-forming this group and 
spearheading these activities. The revival of the June Jubilee proved 
that we ñstill have what it takesò even though we are in a state of 
transition as we come closer to our search for our next Pastor. It was a 
blessing to all who were involved and raised close to $2000! 

 We also are extremely grateful to Teresa Rogers and others who have helped with the 
creation of the beautiful prayer garden in the yard behind the Church. The wooden pergola has 
been built along with the community raised bed gardens that are full of great vegetables and herbs 
for all to enjoy later this summer! We invite you to come and pick some fresh produce and pull a 
few weeds in the process! 
 On a less happy noteéthe ride on lawnmower used to keep the properties mowed has cut 
its last blade of grass with no revival in sight! The BORF will be determining what actions to take 
quickly and we are asking if there is anyone who has a mower that they no longer need or would 
like to sell to contact us. More to come on the resolution to this problem.  
 The BORF will begin the process of getting the necessary roofing work done on the Church 
building this summer. Againéthis was due to the generosity of our church family and friends 
though the special appeal earlier this spring. We hope you enjoy your summer! 
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Itôs summertime and children are out of school. They will not be receiving reduced or free lunches 
until September.  Great ideas for summer are:  tuna, canned pasta, drink mixes, cereal and 
snacks.  

 

Current Food Pantry needs:  
 Cereal      Powdered drink mixes Oatmeal 
 Peanut Butter    Canned Fruit   Macaroni & Cheese
 Spaghetti Oôs or other canned pasta Jams and Jellies  Pancake mix  
 BBQ Condimentsðmustard, ketchup, relish, etc. 
 
**Supermarket gift cards are always welcome ($15, $20, $25 and $30 amounts) **  
  Please contact Cindy at 887-4626 if you have any questions.  

Thanks.   Cindy McLaughlin  

The latest report on our Family Promise program is that we are serving four families with a head 
count totaling fourteen, the maximum allowed. The two -member family has hopes and plans to 
move out of state the beginning of July, joining extended family members nearby. Reports are 
that housing, work, and schooling are in place. For their sakes, we trust that their efforts in these 
regards will prove fruitful; and we wish them well.  
 
The most recent addition to our guest list is a three-generation family of grandmother, mother, 
and two sons. Finding employment is a major goal for this family as well as settling into this new 
situation. They join the other two families who were with us in May. Because of needed 
scheduling adjustments, we shall be hosting the families during the week of July 17 -24, a rather 
shorter turnaround time than is customary.  
 
Especially in the heat of the summer, we are fortunate that our accommodations are on the 
basement level. Invariably there are comments of how comfortable it feels to come from the 
outside into the welcome cool. Even so, letôs hope that week is one of the cooler ones this 
summer. 
 
          Deborah Bonell  
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We have finished the Church Profile, created a new brochure, and formed a few sentence 
statement of our church. We are meeting on July 6th with Rev. Richard Slater from the UCC 
Conference Office to go over the materials. He will guide us into the next phase of getting 
profiles of persons interested in our church. Please continue to keep us and our church in your 
prayers.  

Mike Pagliuca, Chair        John Chiaradonna        DebField        Paul Scott        Mary Hamblett  

THE BOOK ñREAL GOOD CHURCHò  
BY REV. MOLLY PHINNEY BASKETTE  

  
 This book was available for sale at Prepared to Serve  this year, 
and a couple of people from our church purchased a copy. The author is 
the Pastor of a UCC church in a small city here in New England that had 
30 people attending Worship when she began serving as itôs part-time 
Pastor in 2003. Now there are 130 attending Worship (and 350 on 
Easter), and giving to the church has quintupled. When she began, they 
figured they would run out of funds in 4 years.  

 She felt there was a need for a book that gave specifics, instead of generalities, about what 
could be done that might promote such growth, so she wrote this book to share their stories. She 
hoped that their stories would generate some thinking by other churches, while clearly saying 
that many things they did might not fit the situation and the culture of other churches, while 
many things would be relevant to most churches.  
 She describes their experiences with great humor, and is very candid about the resistance 
to change they confronted and how they dealt with it, and she also describes how they have 
attracted new people who had never found a church they could be comfortable in before. She also 
includes an Appendix with some specific documents as a resource.  
 Because her way of describing her own thoughts are often so funny, and because the 
stories of what they did can provoke some real surprise and new thinking, it seems the book 
would really be both fun and eye-opening to read together as a group and to discuss together in 
weekly conversations.  
 If anyone thinks they would like to join a book discussion group to read and 
discuss this book together, please call the church office and leave your name. We will 
be able to order books if there is interest, and find a time that would work for everyone, either for 
the summer or as a group to start in September if that would work better. If anyone has 
questions about the book, please call Joanne Millsaps at 887-3740. 
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 The Cabinet met after Worship on June 19th for its second 
quarter meeting. The financial report for the second quarter from 
Treasurer Allan Bowie and Collector Deborah Bonell was 
positive, which was especially good to hear at this time, as during 
the summer the weekly offering amounts may be less if people 

are away on vacation. Also the Capitol Fund has been helped by the Special Appeal, which will help us to 
get half of the church roof replaced this year.  
 The Search Committee reported that our church profile has now been sent off to the Conference 
Office after final edits were incorporated following two joint Search Committee/Cabinet work meetings. 
The Committee hopes that soon their work will be focused on reviewing information about possible 
candidates!  
 The Cabinet is always pleased to have other church members attend its meetings, and this time it 
extended a warm welcome to Teresa Rogers. She came to offer to organize, coordinate, and host óOpen 
Mikeô evenings here for youth in the community. The Cabinet was pleased to give its approval after Teresa 
explained that she had found young people who would love to have such an opportunity. She also offered 
to do a demonstration specifically for women who might be interested, about how to repair small engines. 
This may be presented over the summer in the barn at the Parsonage if there is interest. The Cabinet 
thought both these events could be an important kind of community outreach, and the Cabinet agreed that 
this is essential.  
 The Town Fair provides another great opportunity for community outreach, giving us the chance 
to celebrate with fellow Chester residents once each year. The Cabinet received more positive news when it 
heard that our recently reorganized committee, called óThe FIGGSô has offered to take the lead for our 
participation in the parade and at our church booth. John Chiaradonna has volunteered to help again with 
the float, and Deb Field has agreed to help make our booth more óuser- friendlyô, both for those who staff 
the booth and those who visit it. The Town Fair will be on Saturday, Sept. 10 th this year and the 
Cabinet urges everyone who can to please help the óFIGGSô with decorating the float for the 
parade, marching or riding in the parade, and setting up, staffing or clearing up the booth 
afterwards.  
 Since our last Cabinet meeting, Teresa has created another way for us to welcome the greater 
community by building a Pergola behind the church, surrounded by gardens. It will be a Prayer Garden 
available for anyone to visit for quiet reflection or prayer, and around the Pergola, a crop of vegetables is 
already growing well and will be available for anyone who might not have easy access to fresh vegetables. 
 At this meeting, the Cabinet approved the proposed policy and process for mandatory reporting of 
suspected abuse and neglect, which had been handed out at its first quarter meeting for review. Marge 
Pagliuca volunteered to develop specific training guidelines for those who work with children and others 
for those visiting the elderly.  
 The three UCC Delegates reported that at the Spring Meeting of the Rockingham Assoc . our 
church was presented with a Certificate of Thanks from the Conference for our donations to the 
Conferenceôs óOur Greater World Missionô in 2015. (See a photo copy of the Certificate in this 
newsletter.) They also reported that a new mandatory policy for continuing education for N.H. clergy had 
been developed by the chairperson of the N.H. Associations, and this had generated many questions and 
much discussion before being voted on at the meeting.  
 The Cabinet has been considering how best to pass on all the material that was received at the 
various different workshops that many members of our church attended at Prepared to Serve this year, 
but it has been hard to think of what would be most effective. One suggestion made was that some topics 
might be good to consider in small study groups, and it was also suggested that speakers might be 
available to come and talk about topics of wider interest. Not everyone would be interested in hearing 
about every topic, but those who attended had heard some material that could really be very helpful to 
certain Boards for their areas of ministry, and helpful to some individuals for their own spiritual journey. 
 Summer activities to look forward to were also discussed, including: a repeat of the evening 
Vacation Bible School that was offered last year, a possible mid-summer Sunday Strawberry Brunch to 
follow Worship, and a possible Hymn Sing.  
 The meeting adjourned after it was agreed that the Cabinetôs third quarter meeting will be on 
Sunday, Sept. 25th. 



 


